 These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
 March 13, 2018


The meeting was called to order by President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley at 6:30 pm.

President Nagel-Smiley announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Vice President Gary Jones, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Robert Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, and Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak.  
Excused:  Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Linda Hansen, James Katsingris, Ken Morgan, and Carmela Sutor.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by Vice President Jones


MINUTES:

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the board.

There is one correction under committee reports/Finance & Budget, “Melissa” reviewed the bank statement…

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the library minutes for February 13, 2018, with the correction noted above.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.  Abstain:  Bob Bengivenga


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers, check #12505 through #12543, totaling $101,869.56.
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Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.  


MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Expense Report.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Cash Receipt Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Cash Receipt Report.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously. 


Statistical Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Statistical Report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.  


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s Report in detail.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Director’s Report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:  



Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reported that the signatures have been updated on the Unity Bank Accounts and asked if anyone had any questions regarding the Finance and Budget Report.  There were none.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Financial Report.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  The motion passed unanimously.
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Buildings and Grounds:  Bob has nothing to report at this time but wanted to let the Board know that the Suburban Women’s Club would like to put pinwheels outside during the month of April which is “Prevent of Childhood Abuse Month” in NJ.

Policy:  Vice President Jones has nothing at this time.

Personnel:  President Nagel-Smiley has nothing at this time. 

Technology:    Annemarie asked President Nagel-Smiley to let the Board know that there was a computer lab purchased through Capital Projects funds that will be used for instruction and Annemarie approved the specs on the laptops.  

Capital:  Ray reported that the Capital Committee has been busy for the last few months trying to bring some things forward that were discussed last year.  Last year we were talking about putting in a sprinkler system. We have quotes and they are basically the same as last year.  We are leaning towards Arrow Irrigation. Their quote was the cheapest of the three or four received and Bolesta has not gotten back to us yet.  Next comes landscaping.  We talked to three different companies: one was LDS that gave us a quote last year, second was Bolesta and the third was Petriello who landscapes the pool.  Every proposal came in differently and the reason is LDS gives us a menu item to pick from for the things we might need while Bolesta and Petrello lumped a few things together and kind of broke it down.  Some are more expensive in one area; some are cheaper in another area. The committee is more comfortable using LDS because of the menu breakdown that they provided so we can pick and choose what we need to get done and somewhat control our own cost.  This will go along with the lawn.  We put a budget together for $25,000.00, which included the sod and the sprinkler system, and we are well under. We are in the neighborhood of approximately $14,000.00 or $15,000.00 so the money we save there could also pay for the landscaping and we would still come in under that $25,000.00 we originally spoke about.  One of the reasons why we are talking about putting sod in is Linda asked the State Librarian if it is something we could do if we are putting a sprinkler system in and they are willing to accept that under our Capital Projects.  Ray also reported that with regards to the playground, he met with Glenn Cullen, Councilwoman Faustini and the gentleman of the company that is going to put this together for us.  It is a going to be a playground that can be used by children with special needs and also children that want to incorporate them in their playtime so it encompasses everybody.  It will be an area next to Willow Park playground in the back to the left of the swings. It will be approximately 50 x 50 and a special spongy type of base will be put down. It has something that is wheelchair accessible where you pull the wheelchair onto it and use it as a swing with touchpads and something for Braille.  The Library’s responsibility is going to be the playground equipment. Any additions (guardrails/fencing/shade structures) will be the town’s responsibility and going forward if anything needs to be repaired or fixed; it will be the town’s responsibility.  It should take about a month to get everything installed, weather permitting.
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6:54 pm - Bob Bengivenga excused himself at this time.


Community Relations:  Stephanie stated that she had spoken to Bob, Cheryl and Linda about getting some more information out to the public that we are here, what we are doing and what we have available because not everyone goes onto the website. We would like to put a flyer together and send it out in the mail to all of our residents with the sewer bill that goes out sometime in August.  Stephanie also reported that she spoke to the Friends about doing the hand prints or bricks as a fundraiser so we could put together a cocktail party next year and invite the people that purchase those items.


Mayor’s Alternate:  Ray has nothing to report at this time.

Liaison to the Friends:  Frank stated that they approved the expenditures for Dr. Seuss Day in the amount of $500.00. Also they will pay half of the radio program that was requested by Danielle. They are looking to get more information about getting Jane Austin and the “tea” lady. On Sunday March 18th the Friends will sponsor “Introducing the Wizard of Menlo Park” a traveling program presented by Thomas Edison Center of Menlo Park.

Liaison to the Schools: Annemarie did not send in any report in her absence.

Board President’s Report:  President Nagel-Smiley stated that she was happy that Mayor Anesh gave the Proclamation for Read Across America. Linda, Anne, Stephanie and she accepted it and it was nice to be recognized by the Mayor. She thanked Linda, Mija and the staff for doing a fantastic job on Dr. Seuss Day as well as Anne, Frank and Mrs. Lemos and the other Friends volunteers for taking care of the cake cutting and balloons as well as the Mayor and members of the council and others who participated in Read Across America. Last Saturday was the Chinese New Year that was celebrated at the Senior Center and sponsored by BLIA, the South Plainfield Cultural Arts and the Library. Once again Linda and Mija did a fantastic job along with the staff. She had the honor and privilege to welcome the community.  There were many activities and there was exposure to different cultures and feels that when you start to understand other cultures is when we will start having peace in the world.  The President of BLIA, Linda and she discussed some programs that they could have at the library, for example the history of Chinese culture, programs about the Buddhist diet, as well as the tea ceremony. Cheryl encouraged the Board Members to try and come to an event at the library at least one each month.  This past month we had the history of women and the women who suffered trying to get rights for women and the abolitionists that was very enlightening. 


OLD BUSINESS:   Nothing at this time.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.
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President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

Eric Aronowitz asked if the purchasing of a generator in the event that the library lost power was still in the Capital Plan.  Ray responded that they are waiting on the right specs so we know how to price it out.  

James Katsingris commented that his Harry Potter book was very good.

There were no further questions or comments from the public.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that the public portion will remain open for the New Business discussion.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Approval of a Landscaper:
President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were none.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the landscape services from Landscape Design Services (LDS), which was previously approved at the May 9, 2017 meeting; therefore it is a re-affirmation from last year.

Ray Rusnak made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.


President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Frank Lemos:  Happy St. Patrick’s Day.  I really enjoy the great programs at the Library and I commend all the hard work they put into them to get them done.
Vice President Gary Jones:  We have a good thing here at the library and let’s keep it going.
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Melissa Katsingris:  My next Universal Class I am taking is relaxation.  I have taken four lessons and four exams right now.  Thank you for the Universal Class and thank you to the library for having that as well.  
Anne Troop:  Some of the things that are on the website need to be publicized more, possibly in the newspaper too and let’s hope that St. Patrick blesses us with good weather.
Stephanie Wolak:  The Chinese New Year program was great.  I missed Dr. Seuss Day this year and was kind of sad but I know it went very well.
Ray Rusnak:  Going back years ago I did not realize the time and effort that people put into this library and now that I sit here I really appreciate what goes on.  It is just amazing the time and effort it takes to put stuff together and unfortunately a lot of people just expect it. They don’t think about what puts it all together and there is no way to get them to see that. We just have to feel that we are doing the right thing for the community and be happy with ourselves for what we are doing moving forward. You won’t get acknowledged but you should be satisfied knowing that you are doing something for the community itself.  Thank you everyone for your hard work, time and effort it takes a lot but is satisfying in the end.
President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  I cannot emphasize enough everyone’s comments.  The one thing I notice about the staff is that I don’t think any staff member thinks of this as a job.  I think they think of it as an avocation, they enjoy it.  Everyone is so helpful to one another and patrons.  They come up with creative ideas and everyone helps everybody.  I love Stephanie’s idea about getting the information out to all residents.  I don’t know of any other towns that would have five politicians dressed in costumes enjoying themselves with the patrons.  South Plainfield Library reminds me of when I was a kid growing up in the 50’s in my hometown. People are working for the community and I like that whole feeling.


ADJOURNMENT: 

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:17 pm.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary
